Excerpts from SONNE – report as per 24.12.1987:

===Quote===
A) Organisation / Communication

Staffing of the Operations Centre in Port Louis was inadequate. During the first few days of the operation the centre was not manned at night, in the course of the search operations, competent staff of SAA could not always be contacted. This had an especially negative impact, when, based on TV reconnaissance by "Sonne", the situation changed in regards to the geographic location of the search areas.

An SAA technician was brought to the "Sonne" by helicopter to identify objects shown on colour slides only on 18th December 1987.

Here also the impression emerged that the On Scene Commander on board "John Ross" informed the Operations Centre and the other vessels involved with extreme reluctance.

Within a few days there was complete chaos as to the designation of the search areas, as well  as sail lines and suspected pinger locations. After "Sonne"requested clarification by telex it was found that, among other matters, the On Scene Commander had extended and renumbered the search areas, without informing any of the other vessels participating in the operation.

Another problem was to establish radio contact with the helicopters of "S.A.S. Tafelberg". Radio contact was only possible at long distance on HF. At close distance a direct radio link between vessels and helicopters was not possible due to missing common VHF channels……..

………In the course of the search operation the impression emerged here that South African  Airways was confronted with this emergency situation completely unprepared.

Technical and personnel efforts did not meet requirements for such an incident.

Technicians of the aircraft manufacturer, marine scientists, as well as experts who routinely work in deep ocean areas were employed at a rather later stage.

To some extend, equipment used did not meet expectations.

===Unquote===

A.m. conditions existed twelve days after the accident occurred, SONNE got involved on 10.12.1987.
